

Using the F809F Fieldbus diagnostic module with the Emerson Delta V and AMS



 $Measurement \ Technology \ Ltd, \ Great \ Marlings, \ Butterfield, \ Luton, \ Beds \ England \ LU2 \ 8DL$



Introduction

This technical support note is intended to give the user an understanding of how to integrate in the Delta V explorer and in AMS the F809F diagnostic module.

References

INM F809F

FOUNDATION fieldbus diagnostics module manual

FOUNDATION fieldbus is a trademark of the Fieldbus Foundation

Overview

This document is intended to provide details of how the F809F rev 2 module easily integrates into the Delta V explorer and AMS. The F809F fieldbus module monitors the health of fieldbus segments and provides an indication of possible network failure.

The F809F device uses the DLL files to display its information in multiple TABs in AMS. The system transducer block displays 4 TABs and the segments transducer blocks display . Moreover you can have access to two kinds of views:

Configure / setup

Device Diagnostics

The Delta V explorer is used to configure the Delta V hardware (Controller, IO modules..) and the F809F diagnostic module (commissioning the devices).

AMS is used for configuring the F809F and for monitoring the diagnostic values.

It also provides instructions to integrate other FOUNDATION fieldbus field devices such as the Beka fieldbus displays in the Delta V environment.



Table of Contents

1	I HARDWARE REQUIREMENTS / INSTALLATION	4
	1.1 INSTALLATION FOR COMMUNICATION	4
	1.2 CONFIGURATION OF FIELDBUS COMMUNICATION SEGMENT	5
2	2 WORKSTATION AND CONTROLLER CONFIGURATION	5
	2.1 ADD A NODE	5
	2.2 ADDING CONTROLLERS TO THE CONTROL NETWORK	6
	2.2.1 How to add connected controllers to the Control Network	6
	2.2.2 Enable the Fieldbus port on a Fieldbus Card	8
	2.2.3 Download controller configuration	8
3	3 FIELDBUS DEVICES	10
	3.1 FIELDBUS DEVICES GENERAL INFORMATION	10
	3.2 DEVICE DESCRIPTIONS AND METHODS	11
	3.2.1 Device Description	11
	3.2.2 Add a fieldbus device type	11
	3.2.3 Methods	12
	3.3 AUTOSENSING FIELDBUS DEVICES	12
	3.4 COMMISSIONING AND DECOMMISSIONING FIELDBUS DEVICES	13
	3.4.1 Commission a fieldbus device to a port	14
	3.5 DIAGNOSING FIELDBUS DEVICES	16
4	AMS DEVICE MANAGER	17
	4.1 NETWORK CONFIGURATION OVERVIEW	17
	4.2 ADD A DELTA V NETWORK	17
	4.3 REBUILD HIERARCHY AND SCAN OPERATIONS	17
	4.3.1 Rebuild Hierarchy operation	17
	4.3.2 Scan operations	18
5	5 FIELDBUS DEVICE F809F	19
	5.1 RESOURCE BLOCK	20
	5.1.1 Resource Block: Device Diagnostics	21
	5.1.2 Resource Block: Configure and Setup	22
	5.2 TRANSDUCER BLOCK	23
	5.2.1 System transducer block (Sys TB)	23
	5.2.2 Segment Transducer Block (SegTB)	28
	5.2.3 Discrete Input Block	33
6	5 FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS	38
	6.1 HOW CAN I ACCESS H1 PORT AND DEVICES STATISTICS ON THE SYSTEM	38
	6.2 HOW CAN I ACCESS THE DD HELP FILE	41



1 Hardware Requirements / Installation

1.1 Installation for communication





1.2 Configuration of fieldbus communication segment

The F809F is shipped preconfigured to communicate on segment 8.

The communication segment that will be used may be changedby configuring the connector on the front face of the module. A 6 pin comb, supplied with the module is used to define the communication segment by inserting it one of the two ways into the connector.

For communication on segment 8, place the comb in the connector so that the number 8 is visible on the top left surface.

For communication on segment 1, place the comb in the connector so that the number 1 is visible on the top left surface. (Order F809F-1 for module preconfigured to communicate on segment 1)

For communication on a separate segment, remove the comb and connect the segment to

connections 3+4 in the top connector or, in some cases, through dedicated connectors on the carrier. See INMF809F for further details. . (Order F809F-9 for module preconfigured to communicate on a separate segment)



2 Workstation and controller configuration

Launch the Delta V Explorer

Contents of 'Control Strategies'						
ase Name	Type	Description	Assigned Station (Ala Assigned Station (Ba	Enable Electronic Sig	Modified By	Last
Unassigned I/O References	Unassigned Device Tags					
m Configuration	External Phases					
Contraction Contr	Area	Default Plant Area		No	Ha-KBuid	120

2.1 Add a node

Navigate to Control Network (System Configuration / Physical Network)

Right click on Control Network

Select New / Controller

Rename the node (controller name can include as many as 16 characters)



Control Network	🖸 🖧 🆧 🍇 🍋 🛍 🗙 🖻		1 🗈 🕹 🗟 🕈	· 알 팬 🛼 🕅	🖼 🦉 📾 🛃 🔘 I	1 L?		
All Containers	Contents of 'Control Network'							
E newdatabase	Name Remote I/O Network	Type Remote I/O Network	Description	Needs Downloa	Control Network Number	Primary IP Address	Primary Subnet Mas	k Seco
Society Carlingration Society Carlingration Society Carlingration Society Society		kenoce µo Network. Controller		No No	1	010.004.000.010	255.254.000.000	010.0
For Help, press E1				Licer: ADMINISTO	TOP I object(s) selected	Configure Al Down	oad Al Are	M

2.2 Adding controllers to the control network

When you add a controller to the Control Network, the Explorer automatically assigns an IP address and subnet mask to the controller. You can add connected controllers to the Control Network, or you can add controllers that are not yet connected to the Control Network. In other words, you can add controllers to the Control Network that are not physically present (a controller placeholder).

Before you assign a connected controller to the Control Network, it appears in the Decommissioned Controllers section of the Explorer. Assigning the controller to the Control Network is a simple drag and drop action to the Control Network or to a controller placeholder.

2.2.1 How to add connected controllers to the Control Network

Assign a decommissioned controller to the Control Network

Navigate to the decommissioned controller you want to assign to the network (System Configuration/Physical Network/Decommissioned Controllers).

Select the controller you want to add to the Control Network.

Drag the controller to the Control Network. The Explorer asks if you want to auto-sense the I/O as well as the controller. If there is no I/O connected to the controller, click No.





After the Auto-Sense, make sure that the Delta V explorer has found all your I/O cards.



🍰 Exploring DeltaV		•	_ <i>6</i> ×
Elle Edit View Object Applications Icols Help			
🔊 newdatabase 💽 💑 💑	* @ @ × 🖻 🖩 🖬 🖬	● 🕲 作 🕈 🍦 📾 🕿 着 🎬 🎽 🗃 🖉 🕯	🥴 🐗 H2
All Containers	Contents of 'newdatabase'		
Control Status Control	Home Licrary System Configuration	Type Database System Configuration	
For Help, press F1		User: ADMINESTRATOR 2 object(s)	Configure At Download All NUM

2.2.2 Enable the Fieldbus port on a Fieldbus Card

Navigate to the fieldbus H1 card (System Configuration / Control network / Controller / IO / Card) Right click on port (P01 or P02)

Click Properties

Click the Enabled box

F Decommissioned Fieldbus Devices 🔄 🕉 🕷 🁸			C 7. 1	1 19 1 16 16		43 8 11 13	2		
I Containers	Contents of 'Decommissioned Fieldbus Dev	ices'							
Bonderfel Devices Advance Problem Problem de Devices Advance Advance Devices Advance Advance Devices Advance Advance Devices Advance Advance	I Seree 2007 33 117 2007 34 127 - 1	Type Sandby Fieldbur Device Sandby Fieldbur	I Botu. No No No No No No No No No No No No No	Device 10. 000000000 00000000 00000000	Adres Nr 222 223	I Starf Actor MT. BDA MSOSHE MTL	1 <u>Devis Tyse</u> 171, 321 Peid. IIDX Feldbar P809F	Emison 2 1	
or Help, press F1			User:	ADMINISTRATOR	1 object(s) selected Config	ure All Downk	IA bec	NUM



2.2.3 Download controller configuration

Navigate to the controller (System Configuration/Physical Network/Control Network). Right click the controller you want to download.

Right Click the controller you want to down

Click Download Controller.



Warning: A download can potentially bump the I/O. To prevent this, place the block producing the outputs in manual mode before you download. Care must be taken to determine if the process can withstand this temporary disruption. To ensure the safety of the process, it may even be necessary to delay the download of the configuration changes until the process can be shut down.

Note: After downloading a redundant controller, check the controller integrity to make sure the standby controller is able to take over control.

The workstations and controllers in your DeltaV system require configuration data from the DeltaV database in order to operate. Initially, the DeltaV database stores all of the configuration data. You make changes to the configuration in the database without affecting the operation of the controllers and workstations. When the configuration is complete, you download that information to the workstations and controllers.

The data that you download allows the DeltaV system to manage your control strategy. For example, workstations need to know all of the other nodes in the system as well as which areas to monitor and where to record events. Likewise, controllers must have their assigned modules downloaded so that the modules can run in the controller. You must also download the I/O card data so that the controller knows the type and enabled status of the channels and the Device Tag associated with each channel.

You can download any data from within the DeltaV Explorer application. It is possible to download the entire configuration (entire database) or small parts of the configuration by making the appropriate selections within Explorer. For example, the Explorer lets you download a single controller, setup data, I/O card, or module by selecting the icon for that item and choosing Download on the context menu



(the menu that appears when you right click). In addition, you can download individual modules from within Control Studio.

Full (Total) Download (Workstation or Controller)

To download the entire configuration of a workstation or controller, select the item you want to download, right-click, and then click the Download option from the menu. This downloads the entire configuration for the node selected (workstation or controller) and is called a full (total) download.

Use a full download when the node has not yet been downloaded or has no configuration. Total controller downloads should be avoided when the process is running. If there is already configuration present in the controller, a total download will generally cause parameter values in the controller to be replaced with those from the configuration database. There are some exceptions where matching behaviour occurs, such as in controller function blocks directly connected to output channels and for fieldbus shadow blocks. Depending on your configuration you could experience an output disruption on a total controller download.

When to Download

The DeltaV Explorer marks the physical objects that require a download with the symbol (blue triangle). However, if you are making changes to the setup data, you see the symbol (blue triangle) next to the ProfessionalPLUS workstation (at the node level only). The setup data are global data. The changes you make to the setup data affect all of the controllers and workstations. You must download ProfessionalPLUS setup data (or changed setup data) in order for the setup data to be distributed to all workstations and controllers.

3 Fieldbus devices

3.1 Fieldbus Devices General Information

Each fieldbus device must have a unique physical device tag and a corresponding network address. The device tag is assigned to the device when it is commissioned and (for most device states), the device retains the tag in its memory when it is disconnected. The device does not retain the tag when the device is made Spare. When the device is made Spare, the tag information is lost. The network address is the current address that the fieldbus is using for the device. The Fieldbus Foundation uses addresses in the range 0-255. Group addresses and DLLs use addresses 0 - 15, commissioned devices use addresses 20-35, standby devices use addresses 232-247, and offline and spare devices use addresses 248-251.

Unknown - the fieldbus device class is not known at this time.

Basic device - sends and receives messages on the fieldbus but does not control when devices have access to the fieldbus. The Beka display and the F809F diagnostic module are both basic devices.

Link Master - controls when devices access the fieldbus and executes the link schedule which synchronizes communications with function block execution on the fieldbus. Link Master devices are capable of taking over as LAS if the Primary Link Master device fails. The backup Link Master must use address 20. The DeltaV H1 card is a Link Master.

Note Link Master devices should always be Commissioned. Unpredictable behavior could occur if a Link Master capable device is in Standby or Offline and the Primary Link Master device fails. Any temporary device should only be connected to the fieldbus as a Basic device.

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



3.2 Device Descriptions and Methods

3.2.1 Device Description

A Device Description is similar to a driver for the device. For fieldbus devices, the Device Description includes the calibration procedures, parameter procedures, and other information required by the control system to communicate with the fieldbus device. Standard Device Descriptions are provided by the Fieldbus Foundation and optional, incremental Device Descriptions are provided by the device manufacturer. Device Descriptions are written in the Device Description Language (DDL) and the host system such as the DeltaV system uses library functions called Device Descriptions Services to read the Device Descriptions. Device Description technology enables interoperability among fieldbus devices. Interoperability, a key benefit of fieldbus technology, is the ability of a host system to operate multiple devices, independent of manufacturer, on the same fieldbus segment without loss of minimum functionality.

The DeltaV system supports a number of fieldbus devices from different manufacturers. The device description files necessary to support these devices are included in the DeltaV install image. If a fieldbus device is not included in the DeltaV install image, you must install the device description for that device. The device description is specific to the device type and revision. The device description files must include a file with an .fhx extension to work with the DeltaV system. You can download the device description files to a disk, CD, or directory on your system and then use the DeltaV Explorer to add the device type to the DeltaV Explorer library. Install the device description files on the Professional *PLUS* workstation and the DeltaV system synchronizes the device descriptions on the other workstations.

3.2.2 Add a fieldbus device type

The DeltaV system includes built-in support for several fieldbus devices from device manufacturers. The files required to support these devices are part of the DeltaV install image. If you want to use fieldbus devices that are not part of the DeltaV install image, you must install a set of device definition files on a ProfessionalPLUS workstation.

Insert the media containing the device definition files into the computer (the device definitions can also be on a local shared hard drive).

Navigate to Fieldbus Devices (Library/Device Definitions/Fieldbus Devices).

Right click on Fieldbus Devices

Then click Add Device Type.

Browse for the location of the drive or directory where the device definition files are stored and click OK. You are not required to select each file individually. The device definition files are automatically selected when you select the drive. (If the directory contains more than one file of a needed file type, an error is displayed. The duplicate file types must be removed before attempting to add the device.)

Read the Warning message. If you want to proceed with the installation, click Yes.

Follow the prompts to install the device definition files on the ProfessionalPLUS workstation.

The device definitions on other attached DeltaV workstations are automatically synchronized. It may be necessary to restart the DeltaV system before AMS Device Manager can access all of the new or updated data in the device files.



📩 Exploring Delta¥								_ 8 ×
Ele Edit Yew Object Applications Tools Help								
📱 Decommissioned Nodes 📃 🔉 👌	X III IX		🖪 🔔 着 🐓 🖾	· ♥ 알 팬 등 (🗃)	🍯 🖉 🖉 🔮	e 🐗 14		
All Containers	Contents of Decomm	issioned Nodes'						
HTL Galaxy Galaxy		Ty	28	MAC Address	Model Major ,	Configure Al	Download All	ham
🐉 Start 🦽 🚱 📓 FlexLock	Exploring Delta¥	tipboard02 - InfanWew	Delta V Books Online	DeltaV Books On	line		•<	15:06

3.2.3 Methods

Device Descriptions can also include a set of processing routines called Methods. Methods provide a way to access and manipulate parameters within a device. For example a DD for a Valve Controller might include methods for automatically calibrating valve travel, manually calibrating travel, restarting a device, and calibrating the internal pressure sensor information for display. Methods are available from the device's context menu in DeltaV Explorer and AMS.

There are 3 configuration methods available in the MTL F809F Systems Transducer block.

- Setting Date and Time
- Resetting retransmission counter
- Deleting device data

Note: Go to the AMS section in order to see how the methods work in the F809F

3.3 Autosensing Fieldbus Devices

When the H1 fieldbus cards are plugged into the I/O carrier, the fieldbus devices are connected to the H1 cards' terminal block, the Device Descriptions loaded, the H1 card automatically detects the fieldbus devices, recognizes the device types, and makes this information available to the DeltaV system.

The Device appears in the Decommissioned Fieldbus Device view in the H1 card.



🎪 Exploring Delta¥									_ 8 X
Elle Edit Yew Object Applications Tools Help									
🖉 Decommissioned Fieldbus Devices 💽 🗞 💥	* X @ @ X 🕫 🔳 🖬 🖬 🖬	🖬 🖉 👃 🕹 🍨 🔯	C 🛛 🖬	1 B R S	🦉 🛛 🛃	l 🔍 🐠 Vá	2		
All Containers	Contents of 'Decommissioned Fieldbus Devices	r							
Per utants Per u		Type Standay Fieldbac Chare Sanday Fieldbac Chare Sanday Fieldbac Sanday Fieldbac Fieldbac Sanday Fieldbac Fieldbac Sanday Fie	BaduNo	Device ID cettor(v3) 0024/04080 refrector(v3)	Address M 247 M 233 B 234 M 201 M	Serufacturer TTL EVA associate TT	Device Type MTI, 9333 Feld. 00:A Feldbau F007E	Revision 1 2 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	NUM

3.4 Commissioning and Decommissioning Fieldbus Devices

Commissioning and decommissioning fieldbus devices is done in the DeltaV Explorer and involves moving the devices through several device states. Fieldbus devices have five stable states in the DeltaV system.

Commissioned - For a fieldbus device that is at its assigned address. To move a commissioned device to the Off-line or Spare state, you first decommission the device.

Off-line - For a fieldbus device that you want to disconnect for maintenance and then return to the segment at the same address. For example, you would take a device offline to recalibrate it. If an off-line device is reconnected, it automatically uses a standby address. You must commission the standby device by dragging and dropping it onto the appropriate placeholder. After the device is commissioned, download the device in order to make it function as it did prior to being decommissioned.

Spare - For a fieldbus device that you want to disconnect and no longer use in your DeltaV system. Each device has a device tag that designates the role the device performs in the DeltaV system. If you decide that you no longer want to use the device, you should clear its tag. To clear the tag, make the device spare. A spare device is part of your inventory of spare devices, not an instrument with a specific purpose. If, at some time, you decide to put a spare device back into service, the system moves it to Standby automatically when you attach the device to the segment.

Standby - A safety feature for fieldbus devices. The device is moved to a standby address until it is commissioned. A device comes to standby from the Off-line and Spare states.

Mismatch - The fieldbus device was commissioned on another control system and then connected to a DeltaV system. When the H1 card finds a device in the assigned address range that has not been commissioned for this particular segment, it designates it as a mismatched device. A mismatch device can be commissioned.

Device Class Mismatch - The attached field device is not the same class for which the device was commissioned.

Schedule Download Failed - The LAS Schedule could not be downloaded to this field device.

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



3.4.1 Commission a fieldbus device to a port

Navigate to the decommissioned fieldbus device (System Configuration/Physical Network/Control Network/controller/I/O/card/port/Decommissioned Fieldbus Devices). The decommissioned fieldbus devices appear in the right panel

A standby device has the words Standby State in its detailed view in the right pane. If the detailed view is not showing, click View | Details. If the device is not in the standby state, you must place it in standby.

To place the device in standby

Navigate to the fieldbus device (System Configuration/Physical Network/Control network / controller/ I/O /card /port/Decommissioned Fieldbus Devices).

Click the device in the right panel

Right click Standby

Once the device in the Standby Mode:

Drag the device from the right panel to a fieldbus port on the left panel. The software displays the Device Commissioning Wizard.



Enter the Device Tag, the description for this device and select the correct device address.

The Fieldbus Foundation uses addresses in the range 0-255. Group addresses and DLLs use addresses 0 - 15, commissioned devices use addresses 20-35, standby devices use addresses 232-247, and offline and spare devices use addresses 248-251.

Note: The Do Not Wait notice appears. If you click this, the state change continues in the background, but the notice goes away, enabling you to do other work.

Once you have commissioned all your devices you will have the following window with blue triangle. You then need to download the Fieldbus H1 port to the controller.



🚖 Exploring DeltaV							_ # X
Ele Edit Yew Object Applications Tools Help							
🖉 Decommissioned Fieldbus Devices 💽 🔏 🦓 🦓 🗶		(🖓 🖩 🖪 🖬 🖬 🖬	1 2 2 2 4 4 2 2	💀 🔂 📾 🚳 🖉 📾 🔬	😻 👹 1/2		
All Containers		Contents of Decommissioned Fie	ldbus Devices'				
Advance Revises A		Nano	Type	Badu Devke ID	Address Menufacture	Device Type	Revision
			08	en numerau montok (0.00)ect(s)	juantigure All Doi		(MAR)
🛃 Start 🤰 🕃 🗃 FlexLock 🏻 🎪 Exploring	Delta¥	Section 2015 - Infan/New				ي 🗳 🐂 🛛	09:15

To download the configuration to the port:

Navigate to the fieldbus Port (System Configuration/Physical Network/Control network / controller/ I/O /card /port).

Click the port in the right panel Right click: Download / Fieldbus Port

Containers The Second	Tapat. Denryk Fredbur Pert Pelitiku Fredbur Pert Pelitiku Pelitiku	ton Tenth Quertes. Deterface. No Deterface. No	
Construction C	Tapet Demosis Traduo Port Penilipo Feldua Port Pelifica	tem Parelle Dovella a Deterlan, Rej Deterlan, No	Present Dynamic Dense Diff Dif <thdiff< th=""> Diff</thdiff<>
Construction of the c			
s - C. Ramota UD National			

And select the Fieldbus devices you have just commissioned.





3.5 Diagnosing Fieldbus Devices

The DeltaV Explorer, Control Studio, and Diagnostics programs as well as the H1 card itself provide a great deal of diagnostic information on fieldbus devices.

H1 Fieldbus Card

Communication information between the card and fieldbus devices is available from a visual inspection of the H1 card. The bottom two LEDs on the H1 card reflect communication between the port and fieldbus devices on that port. A blinking yellow LED indicates that the port is communicating with fieldbus devices but either a communication problem exists with an attached fieldbus device or no function blocks are configured on the segment. If the LED is off, either the port is disabled or the H1 card is not communicating with any fieldbus devices on the port. Use the DeltaV Explorer to enable and download the port and Control Studio to create and download configuration. A solid yellow LED indicates good communication between the port and devices on that port and at least one function block is configured on the segment.

DeltaV Explorer

Indicators in the DeltaV Explorer tell you if an H1 port or a fieldbus device needs to be downloaded or commissioned.

The blue triangle on an H1 port or device means that the port or device needs to be downloaded. Right click the port or device, , and then select Download to open a dialog box that lists the fieldbus configuration information to be downloaded.

The yellow circle with a exclamation mark on a device means that the device needs to be commissioned. To commission the device, select it from the Decommissioned device list and drag it to either the port or device placeholder.

The hardware configuration is now finished, in order to configure the fieldbus devices and to use the diagnostic module we need to configure and run AMS.

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



4 AMS Device Manager

4.1 Network configuration overview

Installing a network component

The Network Configuration utility is the means by which you install a network component, and once installed, to view and change its properties. On a given AMS Device Manager station you can only configure network components for that station. However, once installed, the networks on a particular station are accessible from every other station, from within the AMS Device Manager application.

4.2 Add a Delta V network

To add a DeltaV network, your Microsoft Windows user account must have computer administrator privileges.

Shut down AMS Device Manager. If the Server icon appears in the Windows tray, right click it and select Stop AMS Device Manager Server.

On the Server Plus station, launch the Network Configuration utility by selecting Start | Programs | AMS Device Manager | Network Configuration from the Windows taskbar.

From the Select Network Component Type dialog box, select DeltaV Network and click Install.

From the Add DeltaV Network Wizard - Start dialog box, click Next.

Enter a unique name in the DeltaV Network Name field. click Next.

Select the desired option under Supported Devices.

In the DeltaV Workstation field, enter the computer name of the DeltaV ProfessionalPlus Station.

In the DeltaV Password field, enter the password associated with the DeltaVAdmin user account on the DeltaV ProfessionalPlus Station. The password is case sensitive. If you leave this field blank, AMS Device Manager attempts to use the default password for the DeltaVAdmin user account.

The DeltaVAdmin user account password must be same for all DeltaV networks installed on this station.

In the Confirm Password field, re-enter the password associated with the DeltaVAdmin user account. Click Finish.

4.3 Rebuild hierarchy and scan operations

To ensure that the device information in AMS Device Manager is current with the live devices connected to a system interface network, you need to initiate Rebuild Hierarchy and Scan operations at appropriate times. Using these operations correctly saves time and optimizes AMS Device Manager performance.

4.3.1 Rebuild Hierarchy operation

The Rebuild Hierarchy operation queries a host system to learn its current layout and potential device connection points. The hierarchy displayed for a system interface network is based on this information.

You must perform a Rebuild Hierarchy operation right after you install a system interface network, and then immediately follow it with a Scan New Devices operation. Thereafter, you should perform Rebuild Hierarchy on a network only when necessary, because the subsequent Scan operation can be timeconsuming. You only need to use Rebuild Hierarchy when you add connection points to or remove connection points from the host system, and want AMS Device Manager to be aware of the change. For fieldbus devices it is a host tag or device tag. Commissioning and decommissioning fieldbus devices in DeltaV requires a Rebuild Hierarchy followed by Scan New Devices operation for AMS Device Manager to correctly display AMS Explorer or Device Connection views.

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



The Rebuild Hierarchy operation is launched from the context menu of the top-level icon in a system interface network. A Rebuild Hierarchy operation can be performed on a network from any AMS Device Manager station in the distributed system.

4.3.2 Scan operations

The Scan operations manually synchronize the AMS Device Manager database with live fieldbus devices. AMS Device Manager has three types of Scan operations: Scan New Devices, Scan All Devices, and Scan Device.

Scan operations can be performed on any system interface network in the distributed system from any station in the distributed system, from the Physical Networks hierarchy in Device Explorer. AMS Device Manager Server must be running on a station for its networks to be accessible from other stations. If AMS Device Manager Server is not running on the device's station, the message "Unable to connect to live device. AMS Device Manager Server is running on the device's station but the device is not communicating with AMS Device Manager, the message "Unable to connect to live device" is displayed.

Scan operations can take a long time, particularly when using burst mode. To lessen the scan time, perform the Scan operation at the lowest level in the network hierarchy necessary to accomplish the task, and use Scan New instead of Scan All whenever possible.

When scanning more than a single device, AMS Device Manager can scan in two ways: linearly and concurrently. When scanning concurrently, AMS Device Manager does not wait for all of a device's parameters to be updated before scanning another device. If a system interface network supports scanning devices concurrently, Scan New or Scan All displays a dialog indicating the status of the scans for each device.

Note When a Scan operation is running, you cannot access, modify, or close any other open device views or the main application.

Scan New Devices operation

The Scan New Devices operation identifies all fieldbus devices known to AMS Device Manager (through the last Rebuild Hierarchy operation) below the point from which it is initiated, and then synchronizes the database with the fieldbus devices not previously scanned. Scan New does not synchronize devices that have been previously scanned.

The Scan New Devices operation can be performed on various levels of a network hierarchy, on all the networks on a local station (from the AMS Device Manager icon in Device Connection View), or on all the networks on another station in the distributed system (from a station icon in Device Explorer). The Scan New operation is launched from the context menu of these icons.

Use Scan New Devices in these situations:

After performing a Rebuild Hierarchy operation.

After adding a device to a connection point that is already known to AMS Device Manager (through a Rebuild Hierarchy operation).

After moving a device from an existing connection point to another existing connection point.

After physically replacing a device with another device.

After physically removing a device.

After changing a device's state in DeltaV, such as by commissioning or decommissioning, to update Device Explorer or Device Connection View.

Scan All Devices

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



The Scan All Devices operation identifies all fieldbus devices known to AMS Device Manager (through the last Rebuild Hierarchy operation) below the point from which it is initiated, and then synchronizes the database with all fieldbus devices.

The Scan All Devices operation can be very time-consuming. You should initiate it at as low a level in the hierarchy as is necessary, and only use it when changes have been made to devices in the field with a handheld communicator, a calibrator, or in the control system, and you do not know which devices have been changed and whether all those changes have been transferred to AMS Device Manager. If you know which devices have been changed outside of AMS Device Manager, then use Scan Device operation instead (see below).

Scan Device

The Scan Device operation synchronizes the database with a specific device. It is often used after performing an Identify Device operation. The Scan Device operation is launched from the context menu of a device icon.

Nonresponding devices

After a Scan operation, any device that was previously represented by a nonresponding device icon and is now communicating with AMS Device Manager is changed to the appropriate device icon and is scanned.

Effects of not performing Rebuild Hierarchy and Scan operations when needed

If you do not perform Rebuild Hierarchy and Scan operations when they are required (as documented in the above paragraphs), Alert Monitor may not work correctly and the wrong data may appear in other AMS Device Manager functions and in AMS Suite web applications.

Simultaneous Rebuild Hierarchy and Scan operations

Do not perform simultaneous Rebuild Hierarchy or Scan operations on a network.



5 Fieldbus Device F809F

E809F_071000813 [F809F Rev.	2]
File Actions Help	No. of the second se
⊜] !	
Construction Distre (TRANSDUCER2000) DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER3000) DITB (TRANSDUCER300) DITB (TRANSDUC	Fieldbus Diagnostics Update Event Identification Fieldbus Alarms Identification Measurement Identification Fieldbus Identification Fieldbus Product Id 65535 Serial Number 71000813 Hardware Revisi 0101 Hardware Revisi 257 Software Version 0110 Software Version 305 Firmware CRC 88 Firmware CRC 20415
Configure/Setup	OK Cancel Apply Print Help
A F L S B H	Course 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

F809F device view

The F809F device uses the DLL files to display its information in multiple TABs in AMS. The system transducer block displays 4 TABs and the segments transducer blocks display . Moreover you can have access to two kinds of views:

Configure / setup

Device Diagnostics

And here again the number of TABs will be different. In the next pages we'll go through the different views for the different blocks.

5.1 Resource Block

The resource block defines the physical resources of the device including type of measurement, memory, etc. The resource block also defines functionality, such as shed times, that is common across multiple blocks. The block has no linkable inputs or outputs.

The resource block supports two modes of operation as defined by the MODE_BLK parameter:

Automatic (Auto): The block is processing its normal background memory checks. In this mode, changes can be made to all configurable parameters.

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



Out of Service (OOS): The block is not processing its tasks. The BLOCK_ERR parameter shows Out Of Service. In this mode, changes can not be made to any configurable parameter.

In normal operation, the Block should be in AUTO

5.1.1 Resource Block: Device Diagnostics

809F_071000813 [F809F Rev. 2 Actions Help	2]	₽ N			- 0
evice Diagnostics	Fieldbus Diagnostics	Update Event Identific	ation Fieldbus Alarms		
DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER2200) DITB (TRANSDUCER2200) DITB (TRANSDUCER2400) DITB (TRANSDUCER2600) DITB (TRANSDUCER2600)	Static Revision	2	Rcas Time-Dut	640000 1/32 mil	
DITB (TRANSDUCER2000)	Strategy	0	Rout Time-Out	640000 1/32 mil	
DTB (TRANSDUCER3400)	DD Resource		ITK Version	5	
	Block Execution .	🕥			
	Memory Size	0 Kbytes			
Configure/Setup					
P Device Diagnostics					
Process Variables					
Page 1					
^B D					

Fieldbus diagnostics TAB: general information about Fieldbus



Update event TAB: general information on the Fieldbus





Identification TAB: Identification of the measurement board and the fieldbus board

evice Diagnostics	Fieldbus Diagnostics Update Event Identification	Fieldbus Alarms
DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER2000)	Block Alarm	Write Alarm
DITB (TRANSDUCER2400)	Unacknowledged Uninitialized	Unacknowledged Uninitialized
DITB (TRANSDUCER3000)	Alam State Uninitialized 👱	Alarm State Uninitialized
DITB (TRANSDUCER3600)	Time Stamp 01/01/1972 00:00:00	Time Stamp 01/01/1972 00:00:00
	Subcode Other 🗸	Subcode Other 🕑
	Value 0	Discrete Value Discrete state 0 🔄
	Alarm Summary	
	Current	Unacknowledged
	Discrete Alarm	Disc Alm Unack
	Block Alarm	Ellock Alm Unack
	Unreported	Disabled
// Configure/Setup	Disc Alm Unrep	Write Alarm Disabled
😵 Device Diagnostics	Elock Alm Unrep	Block Alarm Disabled
Process Variables		

Fieldbus alarm TAB: Fieldbus information

5.1.2 Resource Block: Configure and Setup

There are no Configuration and Setup view for the Resource Block

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



5.2 Transducer block

There are two types of transducer block in our device:

Sys TB: System Transducer block

Seg TB: Segment Transducer block

The transducer block supports two modes of operation as defined by the MODE_BLK parameter

Automatic (Auto): The block is processing its normal background memory checks. In this mode, changes can be made to all configurable parameters.

Out of Service (OOS): The block is not processing its tasks. The BLOCK_ERR parameter shows Out Of Service. In this mode, changes can not be made to any configurable parameter.

5.2.1 System transducer block (Sys TB)

There is one Sys TB in the F809F, which allows the user to view system and self-test alarms together with the system power feed voltages and temperature. The SysTB allows configuration of the time, the date and the segments monitored.

For each device on each of the 8 monitored fieldbus segments, the retransmission counter can be reset and device history data can be deleted from within this block.

Additionally the Set alarm to Latch parameter gives you the possibility to configure the ILatchnig for each of the eight segments.

5.2.1.1 System transducer block: Device Diagnostics

The device diagnostics TABs for the transducer block will give you the information about the health of the F800 power conditioners.

SF809F_071000813 [F809F Rev.	2]		_ 🗆 🗙
File Actions <u>H</u> elp	12 I		
	Fieldbus System Alarms Device Power feed A vo 24.8 V Module temperat 30 °C	Power feed B vo 24.6 v	
Configure/Setup			
Device Diagnostics			
Process Variables			
\$			
		OK Cancel Apply Print	Help
TRANSDUCER2000 last synchronized: 16/07/20	08 09:09:17		11

System TAB: Gives the information about Power A and Power B voltage as well as the Module temperature

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



F809F_071000813 F809F Rev.	2]	_ 🗆 >
File Actions Help		
Device Disamostics Dists (TRANSDUCER200) Diffs (TRANSDUCER200) DI	Fieldbus System Alarms Device System Alarms Module temperature high alert Module temperature high high alert Module temperature high-high alert Power feed B voltage low-low alert Power feed B voltage high-high alert Power feed B voltage high-high alert Power feed A voltage low-low alert Power feed A voltage low alert Power feed A voltage low alert Power feed A voltage high alert Power feed A voltage high alert Power feed A voltage high alert Power feed A voltage high high alert Power feed A voltage high-high alert	Self Test Fault Alarms Incompatible Measurement Firmware Processor to Processor communication lost Internal watchdog reset Data corrupt Watchdog failure FLASH corrupt RAM error Relay stuck EEPRDM data corrupt EEPRDM not programmed Measurement processor in Fault State
Device Diagnostics	C Acknowledge	Acknowledge required
		OK Cancel Apply Print Help
TRANSDUCER2000 last synchronized: 16/07/200	08 09:09:17	

Alarms Tab: Display the active (in red) and inactive alarms for the system

If any alarm is set within the Transducer Block then the "Need Maintenance Soon Bit" is set to in in the Block error parameter.

Additionally the system alarm DI BLOCK PV_D will be set to one. See chapter "configuring the DI block in the fieldbus cyclic messaging).

Image: Series Faller: Series: Aller: Control Series: Series: Manuary Series: Series: Aller: Control Series: S	actions (Help			File Actions (ptp)		
	N ME			@ (A) **		
1 00 000000000000000000000000000000000	vice Diagnostics	Feidue System Alema Device		Device Diagnostice	Feidur System Alame Device	
© Configure Schop © Oncie Diagnatics © Proces Variables ■ Process Variables	POINT (NAMED/CORONO) POINT (NAMED/CORONO) OTH (NAMED/CORONO) OTH (NAMED/CORONO) OTH (NAMED/CORONO) OTH (NAMED	Satis Pension 3 Datego 6 Usate Per Usate Per Usate Sate 3 Definition 1 Definition 1 Test Sate 1 Satis Per 6 Ratale Inde 6 0	Peter Alem Datationing for and the Alem Take (Socialized) The Data (Socialized) Socialis (Street) Valar (Socialized) Valar (Socialized) Valar (Socialized)	Edita (Interconstruction) E	Sel Terring 1 Sel Hering 1 de . (P20/1027/00/00) Sel Hering 1 de .	Salt trackup2 Salt working 2 das _ [F109/7492/00/000]" Salt working 2 das _ [
Orvice Dispussion	^P Cooligare/Setup			Configure/Setup		
Process Variables	Device Diagnostics			Device Disgussities		
	Process Variables			Process Variables		
a	5			75		

Fieldbus and Device Tabs: Fieldbus Foundation information for the F809F itself



5.2.1.2 System transducer block: Configure / Setup

In the Configure / Setup TABs you will have access to the configuration parameters such as the alarms limits and the set monitored segments.

<pre> % F809F_071000813 [F809F Rev </pre>	. 2]	_ 🗆 🗙
File Actions Help		
5 B. K		
Configure/Setup	System Limits Setup 1 Setup 2 Power Feed A Voltage Limits High 22.000000 v High High 24.000000 v High 22.000000 v Low Low 19.200001 v Low 19.200001 v	
ŀ₹	Power Feed 8 Voltage Limits High High 30.000000 V Low Low 19.200001 V	
Configure/Setup	Module Temperature High Limits High High 65 °C High 65 °C	
	Time: Current	Help

System limits: The user may reset the values taking into account voltage drop and normal operating temperature

E809F_071000813 [F809F Rev	2]	×
File Actions Help		
5 B. N		
Configure/Setup	System Limit: Setup 1 9etup 2	
ŀŝ	Set non scanning segments to null Segment 1 Segment 2 Segment 3 Segment 5 Segment 6	
Configure/Setup	I Segment 7 I Segment 8	
	Time: Current OK Cancel Apply Print Help	
TRANSDUCEP2000 lact synchropized: 16/07/20		-
incensor concentration rate synchronized. Topo7/20		111

Setup 1: If any segment are not in use these may be omitted from the scan. If the segment is not in use it is recommended to set to display null values.

Measurement Technology Ltd, Great Marlings, Butterfield, Luton, Beds England LU2 8DL



F809F_071000813 [F809F Rev	.2]	×
Configure/Sotup Disfe (TRANSDUCER200) DITE (TRANSDUCER200) DITE (TRANSDUCER200) DITE (TRANSDUCER200) DITE (TRANSDUCER200) DITE (TRANSDUCER200) DITE (TRANSDUCER200) DITE (TRANSDUCER300) DITE (TRANSDUCER300) DITE (TRANSDUCER300) Resource Block 2 (RESOURCE)	System Limits Setup (Setup 2)	Segment 2 Segment 4 Segment 6 Segment 8 Reset Retransmi
Configure/Setup		
Process Variables		
	Time: Current	OK Cancel Apply Print Help

Setup 2: If alarm acknowledgment is required set the parameter to one (Delete segment and Reset retransmission counter are used if the host system doesn't support method. In our case we will use methods to delete segment data. See chapter 8.2.1.3)

5.2.1.3 Methods

For Foundation Fieldbus hosts or configuration tools that support DD methods, there are 3 configuration methods available in the Systems Transducer Block. These methods are included with the Device Description (DD) software.

Setting Date and Time

Resetting retransmission counters

Deleting device history data

You access the methods from the Device view in AMS, from the Device explorer in AMS or from the Delta V explorer.



Accessing methods from the Device explorer AMS

the see that the second
)美州
WGrtains

Accessing methods from the Delta V explorer



rrent Device F	Ne Artions Help		
TEIL DEVICE F	and the second first		
iconications	Configure/Setup Compere Device Diagnostics Process Variables Scan Device	ntem Liniti Selup 1 Selup 2	
List i Networks LL00066	Calbration Management + Histhods • Methods	California In Lark	
FF HSE Net 1 DeltaV Network 1 , Controller - CTLR-(Renage Unidesign Reclare	Eggnent 2	
 I/O System - D I/O Fields Fields 	Audit Trail Record Manual Event ED	□ Segnent 3 □ Segnent 4	
1 2201200	Drawings/Notes Help	C Segment 5 C Segment 6	
		□ Segment 9	
		Deble Segment	
	De Configure /Setue		
	Device Diagnostics		
	Process Variables		
		s Current * Or Curved Luci Luci Luci	
	RANSTRUCER 2000 last exectionized: 16/07/2008 05	9/9/17	

Accessing Method from the Device view in AMS Choose the required method to run. In this example, Reset retransmit counters was selected

👫 Reset retransmit counters - F809F(071000813
Please select: 1) All retransmission counters 2) Desired segment and all its device 3) Desired segment 4) Desired device on a specific segment	
3	
	<u>N</u> ext > Cancel

Choose the required option, in our example we'll choose option 3 (desired segment)

All retransmission counters: Delete all counters

Desired segment and all its devices: Delete counters for one complete segment with all devices

Desired segment: Delete counters for the segment (keep the devices counters) Desired device on a specific segment: Delete counter for a specific device only



👫 Reset retransmit counters -	F809F_	_071000813	×
Select the desired segment [18]			
1			
		Next	Cancel

Select the desired segment from segment 1 to segment 8. (Segment 1 in our case)

5.2.2 Segment Transducer Block (SegTB)

Each of the eight monitored segments are supported by a Seg TB that provides all the measured parameters and associated alarms for the fieldbus segment and devices. You can assign segment and device tags within this block.

The segment and device alarm limits may also be changed in this block.

Warning: the tags are held in volatile memory. If both power feeds fail at the same time, or the F809F is removed from the carrier, then the segment and device tag data will be lost.

5.2.2.1 Segment transducer block: Device Diagnostics

Eleven device diagnostics TABs for the transducer block will give you the information about the health of the dedicated segment and all its devices.

109F_071000813 [F809F Rev.	2]			
tions Help x No!				
<u>a</u> <u>*</u>				
vice Diagnostics	Device 912 Fieldbus	Device 13-16 Device 17 Segment Diagnostics	7-20 Device 21 Segment Alams	-24 Device 25-28 Device 1-4
DETB (TRANSDUCER2400) DETB (TRANSDUCER2500) DETB (TRANSDUCER2500)	Static Revision	0	Unacknowledged	Uninitialized
DETE (TRANSDUCER3000) DETE (TRANSDUCER3200)	Stralegy	0	Alam State	Uninitialized _
DETB (TRANSDUCERG600) DETB (TRANSDUCERG600) Resource Block 2 (RESOURCE)	Update Event Unacknowledged	Uninitialized	Time Stamp	01/01/1972 00:00:00
	Update State	Uninitialized	Subcode	Other .
	Time Stamp	01/01/1972 00:00:00	Value	
	Static Rev	0	Primary Value Status	Good NonCascade NonSpec
	Relative Index	0	Value	Discrete state 0
Configure/Setup				
Device Discoustics				
Process Variables				
15				

Fieldbus Tabs: Fieldbus Foundation information for the F809F itself



F809F_071000813 [F809F Rev. 2]	
File Actions Help	N
Device Diagnostics	Device 9:12 Device 13:16 Device 17:20 Device 21:24 Device 25:28 Device 29:32 Fieldbus Segment Diagnostics Segment Alarms Device 1:4 Device 5:8 Monitoring status Segment monitored Total retransmissions on segment 0
DITB (TRANSDUCER3200) DITB (TRANSDUCER3400) DITB (TRANSDUCER3600) DITB (TRANSDUCER3600) DITB (TRANSDUCER3600)	Segment Tag Segment 1 Retransmission rate on segment 0.0000 %
	Average low frequency noise 2 mV Peak low frequency noise 32 mV
	Average in-band frequency noise 0 mV Peak in-band frequency noise 7 mV
	Average high frequency noise 0 mV Peak high frequency noise 18 mV
	Number of devices on live list 4
	LAS tag Delta V Lowest signal le Delta V
Configure/Setup	LAS address 16 Lowest signal level address 16
🗑 Device Diagnostics	LAS signal level 715 mV Lowest signal level 694 mV
Process Variables	
5	
	OK Cancel Apply Print Help
RANSDUCER2200 last synchronized: 16/07/2008 0	9:09:31

Segment Diagnostics Tabs: Information for the segment (Tag, segment voltage, LAS, retransmissions...)

Diste (TRANSDUCER2000) DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITB (TRANSDUCER200) DITB (TRANSDUCER2400) DITB (TRANSDUCER2600) DITB (TRANSDUCER2600)	Device 9-12 Device 13-16 Device 17-20 Fieldbus Segment Diagnostics Segment Alams 2 addresses used	Device 21-24 Device 25-28 Device 29- Device 1-4 Device 5-8 Device 1-4 Device 5-8 Device 1-4
DITE (TRANSDUCER3000) DITE (TRANSDUCER3200) DITE (TRANSDUCER3200)	 Short to shield -ve Short to shield +ve 	 Average high frequency noise high alarm Average high frequency noise high-high alarm
DITB (TRANSDUCER3600) Resource Block 2 (RESOURCE)	Live device count low alarm	Average in-band frequency noise high alarm
	Live device count high alarm	Average in-band frequency noise high-high alarm
	Peak high frequency noise high alarm	Average low frequency noise high alarm
	Peak high frequency noise high-high alarm	Average low frequency noise high-high alarm
	 Peak in-band frequency noise high alarm Peak in-band frequency noise high-high alarm 	 Segment voltage low-low alarm Segment voltage low alarm
	Peak low frequency noise high alarm	 Segment voltage high alarm
		Segment voltage high-high alarm
⁹ Configure/Setup	Acknowledge	Acknowledge required
evice Diagnostics		

Segments Alarms: Alarms for the segment parameters, active alarms are displayed in red



1000813 [F809F071000813 [F809F Rev. 2	2]				_ 🗆 🗙
File Actions Help					2
a b k					
Device Diagnostics	Device 9-12 Fieldbus	Device 13-16 D Segment Diagnostics	evice 17-20 Devic	ce 21-24 Device 25-2 ns Device 1-4	28 Device 29-32 Device 5-8
DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000)		Device 1	Device 2	Device 3	Device 4
DITB (TRANSDUCER2600)	Address	16	33	34	35
DITB (TRANSDUCER2800)	Tag	Delta V	9331	Display	F809F
DITB (TRANSDUCER3200)	Signal	715 mV	814 mV	784 mV	855 mV
DITB (TRANSDUCER3600)	Retransmissions	0	0	0	
	Retransmission Rate	0.00000 %	0.00000 %	0.00000 %	0.00000 %
	Inverted Signal	0	0	0	0
	Device Live	1	1	1	1
	Device removed	٢	0	0	0
	New device	•	٢	٢	•
	Retransmission rate high alarm	•	•	0	0
	Retransmission rate high-high alarm	•	•	٩	0
	Retransmissions high alarm	•	۲	٩	•
	Device signal level low-low alarm	٢	٢	٢	•
Configure/Setup	Device signal level low alarm	٢	٢	0	•
Device Diagnostics	Device signal level high alarm	٠	٢	0	•
Process Variables	Device signal level high high alarm	•	•	•	0
\$					
			ок	Cancel Apply	<u>Print</u> <u>H</u> elp
TRANSDUCER2200 last synchronized: 16/07/2008	8 09:09:31				

Device 1-4: Parameters for the devices 1 to 4, Device address, TAG, signal level and active alarms

Actions Help		2					
5 <u>a</u> <u>*</u>							
Device Diagnostics	Device 9-12 Fieldbus	Device 13-16 Segment Diagn	Device 17-20 ostics Segr	Device 21-24 nent Alarms	Device 25-28	Device	29-32 5-8
DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000)		Device 1	Device 2	D	evice 3	Device 4	
DITB (TRANSDUCER2400)	Address	<u></u>	16	33	34		35
DITB (TRANSDUCER2800) DITB (TRANSDUCER3000)	Tag	Delta V	9331	Display		F809F	_
DITB (TRANSDUCER3200) DITB (TRANSDUCER3400)	Signal	711 mV	812 mV	78	³⁴ mV	842 mV	
	Retransmissions		0		1		0
	Retransmission Rate	0.00000 %	0.00000 %	0.0000	<u>)</u> %	0.00000 %	
	Inverted Signal		0	0	0		0
	Device Live		1	1	0		1
	Device removed	٢	۲	٠			
	New device	•	۲	٢			
	Retransmission rate high alarm	•	0	٢		0	
	Retransmission rate high-high alarm	•	۲	٥		0	
	Retransmissions high alarm	•	٥	۲			
	Device signal level low-low alarm	•	0	۲		3	
Configure/Setup	Device signal level low alarm	•	٢	٢		0	
Device Diagnostics	Device signal level high alarm	0	0	0		0	
Process Variables	Device signal level	0	0	0			
5			0	0			
				1			

Device 1-4: Active alarms are displayed with a red button, in this example the device 3 is removed





Actions Help					A.
30. %					
Device Diagnostics	Fieldbus Device 9-12	Segment Diagnostics Device 13-16 D	Segment Alam	ns Device 1-4 ce 21-24 Device 25	Device 5-8
DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000)		Device 29	Device 30	Device 31	Device 32
DITB (TRANSDUCER2600)	Address	0	0	0	0
DITB (TRANSDUCER3000)	Tag	Tag not assigned	T ag not assigned	Tag not assigned	Tag not assigned
DITB (TRANSDUCER3200) DITB (TRANSDUCER3400)	Signal	Vm 0	Vm 0	0 mV	0 mV
DITB (TRANSDUCER3600)	Retransmissions	0	0	0	0
	Retransmission Rate	0.00000 %	0.00000 %	0.00000 %	0.00000 %
	Inverted Signal	0	0	0	Ō
	Device Live	0	0	0	0
	Device removed	•	0	٢	٥
	New device	۲	۲	•	۲
	Retransmission rate high alarm	0	٢	٥	٥
	Retransmission rate high-high alarm	•	•	٢	•
	Retransmissions high alarm	•	٢	۲	۲
	Device signal level low-low alarm	٢	•	•	٢
Configure/Setup	Device signal level	0	0	0	0
😸 Device Diagnostics	Device signal level high alarm	0	•	0	0
Process Variables	Device signal level	0	0	0	0
B	ngringi aam	•		•	
			OK	Current Annels	Data I Usta

Device 29-32 Tab: Parameters for the devices 29 to 32

The Delta V H1 communication card does support only 16 devices. Because the F809F follow the specifications (32 devices could be connected to a segment) it can display parameters for 32 devices.

5.2.2.2 Segment transducer block: Configure / Setup

In the Configure / Setup TABs you will have access to the configuration parameters such as the alarms limits for the segment and limits for devices. There are two Tabs for the segment limits and eight Tabs for the devices.

B. ₩?			
DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000) DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) DITE (TRANSDUCER2000) Resource Block 2 (RESOURCE)	Sgm. 1 Sgm. 2 Dev. 1-4 Dev. 5-8 Dev. Segment Voltage Limits High High 32 00000 High 32 00000 Average Low Freq. Noise Limits High High 15 Average in band Freq. Noise Limits High High 77 Average High Freq. Noise Limits High High 15	x, 912 Dev. 13-16 Dev. 17-20 Dev. 0 ↓ Low Low 0 ↓ Low 10 mV High mits 5 mV High 10 mV High	21-24 Dev. 25-28 Dev. 29-32 20.000000 v 20.000000 v 150 mV 75 mV
Configure/Setup			
Device Diagnostics			
Process Variables			
B β			

Seg 1Tab: Configuration for the Segment voltages and the average noise limits.



<pre> % F809F_071000813 [F809F Rev. </pre>	2]	_ 🗆 ×
File Actions Help		
Configure/Setup	Sgm. 1 Sgm. 2 Dev. 1.4 Dev. 5.8 Dev. 9.12 Dev. 17-20 Dev. 21-24 Dev. 25-28 Dev. 29-32 Peak Low Freq. Noise Limits High High 65535 mV High 65535 mV Peak in band Freq. Noise Limits High High 65535 mV High 65535 mV Peak in band Freq. Noise Limits High High 65535 mV High 65535 mV Peak High Freq. Noise Limits High High 65535 mV High 65535 mV Live Device Count Limits High 32 Low 0 0	
P 8		
Configure/Setup		
Device Diagnostics		
Process Variables		
™ β		
	Time: Current OK Cancel Apply Print	Help
TRANSDUCER2200 last synchronized: 16/07/20	08 09:09:31	

Seg 2 Tab: Configuration for the peak noise and the device count limits.

F809F_071000813 [F809F Re	v. 2]				_ 0 >
File Actions Help	J. 1.				
<u>s</u> <u>r</u>					
Configure/Setup	Sgm. 1 Sgm. 2 Dev. 1	-4 Dev. 5-8 Dev. 9-1	2 Dev. 13-16 Dev. 17-20	Dev. 21-24 Dev. 25-28	Dev. 29-32
DISTB (TRANSDUCER2000)		Device 1	Device 2	Device 3	Device 4
DITB (TRANSDUCER2400)	Signal high-high	850 mV	1200 mV	1200 mV	1200 mV
DITB (TRANSDUCER2800)	Signal high	1200 mV	1200 mV	1200 mV	1200 mV
DITB (TRANSDUCER3200)	Signal low	150 mV	150 mV	150 mV	150 mV
Resource Block 2 (RESOURCE)	Signal low-low	150 mV	150 mV	150 mV	150 mV
	Retrans Limit	65535	65535	65535	65535
	Retrans Rate Limit	0.10000 %	0.10000 %	0.10000 %	0.10000 %
Configure/Setup					
🛃 Device Diagnostics					
Process Variables					
₿ [®]					
	Time: Current	-	OK	Cancel Apply	Print Help
RANSDUCER2200 last synchronized: 16/07/2	008 09:09:31			4	

Dev 1-4 Tab: Configuration for device 1 to 4 limits (signal and retransmissions)

The 7 other Tabs contain the same information as above but for the devices 5-8, 9-12.....

Once a parameter has been changed, the box where the parameter is yellow colored and as well as the Tab name. Changes should be applied by clicking the Apply button.

The Delta V H1 communication card does support only 16 devices. Because the F809F follow the specifications (32 devices could be connected to a segment) it can display parameters for 32 devices.



5.2.3 Discrete Input Block

The discrete input blocks' PV_D value is calculated from the current value of the alarm parameters of the transducer blocks and the OUT_D value is calculated according to the Discrete Input Block algorithm.

Alarm DI Block: PV_D will be set to 1 if any system alarm, segment / device alarm or self-test fault alarm bits are set. Selected by channel value 12.

System Alarm DI Block: PV_D will be set to 1 if any System alarm and self-test fault alarm bits are set. Selected by channel value 13.

Segment Alarm DI Block 1-8: PV_D will be set to 1 if any of the segment / device alarm bits are set for the specific segment. Selected by channel value 14 - 21 for segments 1 - 8.

In order to use the DI block you need to create a control strategy. To create a control strategy, go to the Delta V explorer, right click on "Assign new Module" and "Create New module".

W	?	I
Dbject name:		
	OK	
Object <u>t</u> ype:	Cancel	1
Control Module or Template	·	_
C Start From Existing		1
	Browse.	
1		
Create New		
Object is class-based		
Algorithm type:		
Function Block Diagram	•	

New module

Once created, load the new module in the controller: right click on the controller and "Download Controller"





Open the module: Rick click on the module "Module" and "Open with Control Studio"





Open the module with Control Studio

Select the IO library

E (A) Your Global Dayson Larvel Took Graphics Window Hele	AREA_A/FF] - 0	Control Studie	D												
Image:	Ele Edit Yew O	bject Diagram	Layout	Iools Graphics y	(indow Help										
	🗋 🤌 🖬 🔌		*	E)# ~ # 4	ka 👔	100% 💌 🏓	1 4 4	1 🖬 🌮 📄	100	6 🛯 🖬	$\overline{\phi} = = \Xi$				
Image:	9 🐗 in														
Port		334	* 0		×	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	- k 5 ² ki	2 22							
Renet by: D D D D D D D D D Renet by: D D D D D D D D Renet by: D D D D D D D D Renet by: D D D D D D Renet by: D D D D D D Renet by: D D D D D D Renet by: D D D D D D D Renet by:	- 4 m										<u> </u>				
Rimental by CP CP CP CP CP Name											Adva Analo	nced Control Ig Control	k		
Render by: D D D D D D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D D Noncember 1 Noncember 1 Render by: D D											Energ	y_Metering			
Remethy: D D D D D D D D D D D D P P P P P P P											Logic	al			
Reversity: [D [D [D [D [D]D] Reversity: [D [D [D]D] Reversity: [D [D [D [D]D] Reversity: [D]D] Reversity: [D [D]D] Reversity: [D]D] Reversity: [D]D] Reversity: [D]D] Reversity: [D [D]D] Reversity: [D]D] Re											Math	п			
Ramed by: D D D D D D D D D D Advance: Categorised Permeter Defeat. Likes Corrector by:e meaned: ty:e Advance: Categorised Permeter Defeat. Likes Corrector by:e meaned: ty:e Baby ACTINE: Feet: Hermail Boolean Baby ACTINE: Feet: Hermail Boolean Baby ACTINE: Feet: Hermail Boolean Status: No. Hermail Consolitating MERCON_UAL. Hermail Consolitationg MERCON_UAL. HERMAIL CONSOLITATION MERCON_UAL. HERMAIL CONSOLITATION MERCON_UAL. HERMAIL CONSOLITATION MERCON_UAL. HERMAIL CONSOLITATION MERCON_UAL. HERMAIL CONSOLITATION MERCON_UAL. HERMAIL CONSOLI											Spec	al Items			
Renet by D D D D D D Renet by D D D Renet by D D D Renet by D D D Renet by D D D Renet by D D D Renet by D D D D Renet by D D D Re											Timer	Counter lete tricut	Discrete	FIRST	61
Remethy: D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D													Output	Multiple	Dia
Presenter Composition Presenter Composition Presenter Feldou RADORM ACC. Feldou												0.00	0.4		
Reference by: D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D												-111÷	č.		
Multicle Multipleted Multiplet	Edward has 170 PT 1										5	eldbus	Fieldbus	Pulse	nput
Nardonić (Colegorized) Advoni Kuli Consection bije Presenter type Advoni Kuli Consection bije Presenter type Bolo, ACTIE Felie Hernal Bolean BCO, KER Peter Hernal Option tetring BCC, FER 0 Hernal Option tetring MCROR, VAL. HERNAL, HERNAL Option tetring MCROR, VAL. HERNAL Option tetring M	ratered by:	0 0 0 0 0	N.								м	uitipl	Multiplexed.		
Perender Defext Defex Ornection bas Parender type AdVCM AC. Plate Hernal Boolean BAG, ACTVE False Hernal Copion bitming BAG, ACTVE False Hernal Copion bitming METHOD, Historica Hernal Copion	Alphabetic Categ	orized													
ABICRIM AC Feite Hermal Boolean BAQ, ACTIC Feite Hermal Option throng BLOC, EFR Hermal Option throng BLOC, KER Hermal Option throng BLOC, KER Hermal Option throng METROR Lefternal State	Parameter	Defoult	Linked	Connection type	Parameter type										
BAQ_ACIVE Fete Hernik Golden EXCOLUER OLEVANDE Feter EXCOLUER OLEVANDE EXCOLUER OLEVA	ABNORM_AC.	False		Internal	Boolean										
BLCC/LER Vermal Cytion Stating BLCC/LER 0 Vermal Cytion Stating MCGMAND INService Vermal Option Stating METROR, WAL. METROR, WAL. METROR	BAD_ACTIVE	False		Internal	Boolean										
ERC_TINE 0 Vermal 32 to tayout resper MCDMAND In Service Vermal Cytics http://p METHOD; In Service Vermal Cytics http://p METHOD; Iternal Cytics http://p Iternal MSTATUS In Service Vermal Cytics http://p MSTATUS In Service Vermal Cytics http://p MSTATUS Iternal Cytics http://p Iternal MSTATUS Vermal Cytics http://p Iternal MSTATUS Iternal Cytics http://p Iternal	BLOCK_BRR			Internal	Option bitstring										
MCORAND IN Service Internal Nened Set METROR, MAL. Merral C Quion Ditring METROR, MAL. I Hernal C Quion Ditring METATU. In Service Internal O Quion Ditring METATU. In Service Internal O Quion Ditring METATU. In Hernal C Quion Ditring METATU. In Hernal O Quion Ditring Metatu. Internal O Ditring Integer Metatu. Integer Metatu. Internal O Ditring Integer Metatu. Internal O Ditring Integer Metatu. Integer M	EXEC_TIME	0		Internal	32 bit signed integer										
METROCR Vietnali Option bitring METROCR_MAL Vietnali Option bitring MSTATUS In Service Vietnali Option bitring Vietnali Option bitring MSTATUS Internali Option bitring MSTATUS Internali Option bitring MSTATUS Internali Option bitring MStatus Internali Option bitring MStatus Vietnali Option bitring MStatus Internali Option bitring MStatus Option bitring Internali MStatus Option bitring Internalization MStatus Vietnalization Vietnalization MStatus Option bitring MStatus MStatus Vietnalization MStatus MStatus Option bitring MStatus	MCOMMAND	In Service		Internal	Named Set										
METROCY,MAL. iternal Option bithing MSTATE iservice iternal Option bithing MSTATUS iternal Option bithing iternal MSTATUS iternal Option bithing iternal MSTATUS iternal Option bithing iternal VERSON 1 iternal 22 bit unigned integer Alarm Word State Parameter Interval Alarm Word State Provide Methy press Pi Alarm Alarm Alarm Alarm Alarm Alarm Methy press Pi State Parameter Intervalue Totale method Provide Math State Image: Alarm Cabored/Do - Infanition Image: Alarm Image: Alarm Math Image: Alarm Alarm Math Image: Alarm Alarm Image: Alarm Alarm Alarm Image: Alarm Alarm Image: Alarm Image: Alarm Alarm Alarm Image: Alarm Image: Alarm Alarm Image: Alarm Image: Alarm Image: Alarm Image: Alarm Image: Alarm	MERROR			Internal	Option bitstring										
MSTATUS in Service Hermal Option Ditring MSTATUS M. HERMAN OPTION DITRING	MERROR_MA.			Internal	Option bitstring										
MSTATUS MErnal Option Stating MSTATUS Hernal Option Stating VERSON 1 Hernal 22 bit unigred integer I Hernal 22 bit unigred intege	MSTATE	In Service		Internal	Named Set										
MSTATUE_M. Version 1 Eternal Option Stating Version 1 Eternal 22 bit unigend integer	MSTATUS			Internal	Option bitstring										
VERSON 1 Premai 22 bit unsigned integer	MSTATUS_M			Internal	Option bitstring										
Help, press F1 Autor Detail Autor	VERSION	1		Internal	32 bit unsigned integer										
Help, press F1 Start Clark-GoldHel2 Ref: Clark											-1				
Help, press F1 Auron Default A/IVI) - Contrea.							× =				2				
Nelp, press F1 State @ @ @Pricots According Detail State Parameter According Detail Accordi												_	_	_	_
Hebp, press F1 Assigned tex: CTUR-GD26H42 MARK Start C III COLOR-GD26H42 MARK Start C III COLOR-GD26H42 MARK A/1Y1-Control III Color-GD26H42 MARK A/1Y1-Control IIII COLOR-GD26H42 MARK A/1Y1-Control IIIII COLOR-GD26H42 MARK A/1Y1-Control IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII							Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Linit value	Enable	Inverted	Priority	%P1 paramet
Help, press F1 Assigned to:: CTUR-GDIGH42 M.M. Start C The Colored Co															
Help, press F1 Assigned to: CILR-00.0He2 RAM Start 🔗 🖓 🗃 Plexod: 🙀 Exploring Detayl 🐐 Opboard03 - Infanitive 🎼 (AREA_A/IV) - Contine 🗰 🖓 🖓 🖓 1244															
Help, press F1 Assigned to: < Clui-Glacket2 Mail Start Glacket2 Mail Start Glacket2 Mail Respect to: < Clui-Glacket2 Mail Respect to: < Clui-Glacket2 Mail Respect to: < Clui-Glacket2 Mail Respect to: < < Clui-Glacket2 Mail Respect to: < < < > < > < > < > < > < > < > < > <															
Help, pres F1 Assigned to: CTUR-GBAH2 MM Start 🧑 🔐 🗃 Flextod. 🙀 Eighering Detail 🐐 Clipboard03 - Infanilien 🙀 [AREA_A/IF] - Control. 🗰 🖓 🖉 💭 👘 134	r													_	
Start 🥖 🕜 🗃 Flextock 🙀 Exploring DetaV 🐐 Opboard03 - Infaniliew 🙀 (AREA_A/FE) - Contro 📧 🖉 🎇 🚮 13:4	or Help, press F1										Assigned to:	CTLR-00A	H2		NUM
	🖥 Start 🧔 🚱	FlexLock		A Exploring	p DeltaV 🎽 🔆 🖯	pboard03 - Irfani/iew	AREA_A/F	F] - Contro						« 🔐	13:41

IO library in the control studio



Drag and drop the number of Digital Input block you want to use. In our case we have dropped three DI blocks.

. 2	bject Diagram	Layout	Loois Graphics W	ndow Help										_
● ₩ ♣ • ₩ ₩ • ₽ = =			March 1 44 44											
• 4 47 • 8 8 8 3					100% ど 🏓 🏓	4.4		100	6 📓 📓	$\phi = = 1$:			
	3 쇼 분	*]g		XOD	K9 - (24 -	β σ ² μ	23							
A FE	- DI		1 012							- 10				
	UN DE3										<u>707</u>	0.4	10	
	-										~~	000	N N	
							DI			0	election	Analog Input	Analog 0	abra
							GRUATEND OF	T_0					100	
								#1			nne	10.	uur	
							D			Dis	trete input	Discrete	Fields	ut .
							DI2				-	Outor	Munple	/8
							SHUATEND OF	0.71			100×	M	u	•
								#2				Colden	Datas	
itered by: 🔽 🔽		P									fulipl	Multiplexed	Pullen	ha
liphobetic Categ	porized						00	-						
Parameter	Default	Linked	Connection type	Parameter type			100							
ABNORM_AC.	False		Internal	Boolean				#3						
BAD_ACTIVE	False		Internal	Boolean										
BLOCK_ERR			Internal	Option bitstring										
EXEC_TIME	0		Internal	32 bit signed integer										
MCOMMAND	In Service		Internal	Named Set										
MERROR			Internal	Option bitstring										
MERROR_MA.			Internal	Option bitstring										
MSTATE	In Service		Internal	Naned Set										
MSTATUS			Internal	Option bitstring										
MSTATUS_M			Internal	Option bitstring										
VERSION	1		Internal	32 bit unsigned integer										
										1				
						<u> </u>				21				_
						Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Linit volu	e Enable	Inverted	Priority	%P1 paramet
		_				4								2

Three DI function block

Assign your Digital Input blocks to the Fieldbus Signal: Right click on the DI block "Assign", "To Fieldbus"

A 11 A			March 198		1005	a	at max	1110		h = = =				
DM 9		***	M X M V		100%					2 = no 11				
11														
8.8 1	8 쇼 문	*la		X 🖻 🖯	19 • (21 •	R 5°	10 st							
A FF	001		012							- 10			_	
-	003										vv	N/A	NA.	
							• D1				il and	dealers leaved	danalara (
							DH			De	tection	Analog Input	Analogiu	orbox
							GRUNATE IN D	047.0			_	_	_	
								Dell Down			nn•	•nn•	UUN 1000	
							<u> </u>	Back Cut	Child					
							DI	Edt Chart		Deo	ele Input	Discrete	Fields	ut Die
							D(2	Turne with India	**			Cable		C 100
							CONTRACT IN C	Advanced Cont			JU14	~~	1.1	
						-		Autorities con	70 .		មហ•	VV		
red by: D D D	0000	-						Broperties		Fi	ektbus	Fieldtus	Pulse In	(put
habatto Lourano	in the first of the first of						DI	Delete	NUM DECIMAL	м	ultpl	Multiplexed		
rabeec Casego	nizea						D(3							
rameter	Default	Linked	Connection type	Parameter type	<u> </u>		GROATE IN C	wre	,					
ABNORM_AC			Internal	Option bitstring				Convert						
BAD_ACTIVE			Internal	Option bitstring				Became						
BAD_MASK			Internal	Option bitstring										
BLOCK_ERR			Internal	Option bitstring						To Signal Ta	0			
DISC_ACT	0		Internal	Alarm										
DISC_LIM	255		internal	8 bit unsigned integer				Single Parameter	·	To Heldous.				
FIELD_VAL_D	0		Internal	Discrete with status				Hide Parameter	fa	Unassign Pr	om Fieldbus			
NSPECT_ACT	0		reernal	Alarin				Egtensible Para	meters					
N_N			internal read only	IU Meterence				Expression						
ID_OPTS			reems	Option bestring				Assign Alarm						
MODE	Autor		Internal	Mode				Block Sgan Rate	Pres.					
d'ino	0		Culput	Descrete with status						1				
PV_D	0		F COTTON	Discrete with status		<	-	minat's this?						
PALTINE D	Disable 6		RECTION NO.	Figuring point					1	1	1	1	1	
SMULATE_D	Exsecold, 0		reerns	sanuade discrete		Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Linit value	Enable	Inverted	Priority	%P1 parar
SMALATE_N	0		rput	Discrete with status										
STATUS_OPTS			E DOTTON	Option betang										
	0		reema	Prosting point	- 1									
SIDEV			Indexes of	Electron and at										

Assign signal to Fieldbus



Browse the controller up to the fieldbus port where the F809F is installed: and select the F809F DI block you want to connect your block to. In the example below we will use the three first DI blocks. (DI1, DI 2 and DI3)

INEA_ATTI C	unkrul Studio																- 6
00H4	and Dedise	-	34 V 44 4	E.		100% -	F 1			1 1 1		000	<u>⊅</u> = ≈ t	1			
		*1			¥ 8	0.00	¥ -	D -1 4	15								
	a a T						1	1 1 6 6	1 2012								
- 4 m	002 001			,	Eromie:					())11 047,00		? [X]	1	Alam election	Analog Input	Analog D	usu I
				_	Look in:	F809F_071000813	3 Module	• Ind		Descrit.		×			Output	Multiple	
Filtered by: 🕞 💭 💭 Alphabetic 🛛 Callego	rated	9			FFDI4 FFDI5			90 10	0	Discre Discre		ncel		Auligi.	fullplexed .	Pulse Ir	p.r
Parameter	Detaut	Linked	Connection type	Param	FFEN7			12	0	Decre							
ABNORM_AC_			Internal	Option	FFDID			13	0	Discre							
BAD_ACTIVE			Internal	Option	V FFDH			14	0	Dacre *							
BAD_MASK			Internal	Option													
BLOCK_ERR			Internai.	Option	0000000334	Provide State			_								
DISC_ACT	0		Internal .	Alwm	Object Nave.	FFD(3											
DISC_LM	255		Internal	0 bit u													
FELD_VAL_D	0		Internal	Discrete	e with status		115										
INSPECT_ACT	0		Internal	Alarm													
10_N			Internal read only	VO Refe	erence												
IO_OPTS			Internal	Option	bitstring												
MODE	hidol		Internal	Mode													
out_p	0		Output	Discrete	te wen status								-1				
PV_D	0		Internal	Discret	e with status								2				
PV_FIME	0		Internal	Floating	3 point				_	_	_					_	
SMALATE_D	Disabled, 0		Internal	Simulati	te discrete			Alarm	We	rd	State	Parameter	Lint valu	e Enstie	inverted	Priority	%P1 param
SMILATE_N.	0		Pput	Discrete	e with status												
STATUS_OPTS	1		Internal	Option	bitshing												
STDEY	0		Internal	Floating	point		-	diam.									
STEPV CAP	0	-	Internal	Pineting	s noirt	1.	-	4			_			_		1	13
Help, press F1													Assigned to	CTLR-00A	42		MM
					10.11		1000			_						-	
the state of the s	-																

Assign to F809F FFDI3

Select the channel number in the block properties. Select the block number you want to change and click "Channel" on the bottom left windows.





Download your configuration to the controller: Click on "File" and "Download"

AREA_A/FF] - C	Control Studio												- 6 -
Ele Edit Yew Of	bject Diagram La	yout <u>T</u> ools <u>Graphics</u> <u>Y</u>	Yindow Help										
New	Cbrl+N	14 14 1 14 3	L	100% - 2		1 8 4 N	N D C	5 M M	$a \equiv = =$				
gpen	Ctrl+O			Linear The second				C III an I					
Save	Chrl+S												
Save Ar													
Sauce Brun		-	X 🗈	10 - CI -	R 5 H	2 222							
Dint	Ourl+P								-				
Print Banner		DI 📷 DI	2									_	
Print Setup									_	W.C	A.A.		
Headers and Foo	ters	1				24							•
		-				Det	100			Adarm	Analog Inpu	# Analog	Output
Properties		1				Dil I			0	nection			
Reterences						01	n_0 _]			-		uu	•
History Collection	hui						#1			10 1	004	uu	+
Configure						F009F_0/1000013/	PLM		Disc	rete Input	Discrete	Field	bus
A Antion To Made						DI	-				Output	Multiple	Dis
A Postal To Water						546				0.00	0.0		
Unassign grom N	ode					01	T_0 _			uu-	ίλλα.		4
Connoad							#2			ieldbus	Fieldbus	Pulse	Input
Upload						Pause_0/10008134	0			fultipl	Multiplexed.		
1 AREA AJFF						DI	-						
2 AREA AIMTLES	07 ADD5	d Connection type	Parameter type	-		UIS							
3 APEA AMULT	1	Internal	Ontion bitstring			01	π_0						
4 ADEA AICHAN	MAG TESTS	Internal	8 bit unsigned integer				#3						
THEREFORM	20040_12010	Internal	Option bitstring			P809P_0/1000813P	0						
EgR		Internal	Option bitstring										
BLOCK_ERR		Internal	Option bitstring										
CHANNEL	14	Internal	16 bit unsigned integer										
CONDALM_E	Folse	Internal	Boolean										
DISC_ACT	0	Internal	Alarm										
DISC_DELAY	0	Internal	Floating point										
DISC_DELAY	0	Internal	Floating point		1								
DISC_ENAB	1	Internal	Discrete with status		1								
DISC_ENAB	0	Internal	Floating point						*1				
DISC_LIM	255	Internal	8 bit unsigned integer		11								
FIELD_VAL_D	0	Internal	Discrete with status		<u> </u>					_	_	_	
INSPECT_ACT	0	Internal	Alarm		Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Linit value	Enable	Inverted	Priority	%P1 paramete
IO_OPTS		Internal	Option lotistring										
MODE	Autor	Internal	Mode										
OUT_D	0	Output	Discrete with status										
OUT STATE	0	Internal	16 bit unsigned integer	<u> </u>	•					-			
outloads the action	module to the accise	and courts							Accioned to	CT1 B-004	042		AL MA
and a construction of the second	and the to the dough	1.0	10						prosigned co		(* 16)	-	10,00
🗗 Start 🖉 🕃	FlexLock	Replorin	g DekaV 🍂 *E:\/	fisi/Module\online.jp	🛻 [AREA_A/I	F] - Contro						4 B	14:24

Download configuration

You can then have access to the ONLINE mode to check if it works

> -> I II 000	ine		1/141		100% -			V DO		h = = =				
Debr	ug.				Lineau T			•						
a vil ini Edk	Module													
2 9 700	n		-	X IS	5 IO - OL	- 16 -814	175							
			_	n 10		V HS & I III	6 262							
📥 Ff 🖌 Her	archy View		00 OC	2		-				- 10				
✓ Para	meter View		-								67	0.4	10	
Alam	w Ziew										vv	v v -	-0	U.
Agto	on View						DI	-			lam	Analog Inpu	t Analog	Output
Show	v Function glock	Diagram					Un Off			De	tection	_		_
			_				00	#1			nn+	han-	uu	•
Tool	Dars					1 1	F809F 071000813/F	FDI					00	•
★ 3000	US DAY						DI			Disci	ete Input	Discrete	Field	bus
Faie	we		· ·			1	DI2	100		100	-			
							00	T 0			JUP+	VV		
		_						82			uu+			
Filtered by: 🔽 🔽 🖡	VYVV	₹					F809F_071000813/F	FDI3		Fi	eldbus utini	Fieldbus	Pulse	Input
Alphabetic Coton	invited						DI				unpr	Humpheness.		
t lower	In the second	L Charles			-		DI3							
Perenteter	Default	Linked	Connection type	Pereneter type	-		00	T_0 _1						
ADRIVENUAL.	-		Internal	Option bestring				#3						
BAD ACTIVE			Internal	Ontion hitstring			F809F_071000813/F	FDI4 B						
BAD MASK			internal	Option bitstring										
BLOCK ERR			Internal	Option bitstring										
CHANNEL	14		Internal	16 bit unsigned integer										
CONDALM E.	False		Internal	Boolean										
DISC_ACT	0		Internal	Alarm										
DISC_DELAY_	. 0		Internal	Floating point										
DISC_DELAY_	. 0		Internal	Floating point										
DISC_ENAB	1		Internal	Discrete with status	_									
DISC_ENAB	. 0		Internal	Floating point						-1				
	255		Internal	8 bit unsigned integer		AL L								
DISC_LIM	0		Internal	Discrete with status										
FIELD_VAL_D			Internal	Alarm		Alarn	Word	State	Parameter	Linit value	Enable	Inverted	Priority	%P1 parameter
DISC_LM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT	0		Internal	Option bitstring										
FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT IO_OPTS	0		I COLLING											
DISC_LIM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT IO_OPTS MODE	0 Auto/		Internal	Mode										
DISC_LM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT IO_OPTS MODE OUT_D	0 Auto/ 0		Internal Output	Mode Discrete with status										
DISC_LM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT IO_OPTS MODE OUT_D OUT_STATE	0 Auto/ 0 0		Internal Output Internal	Mode Discrete with status 16 bit unsigned integer		-								

Go Online



le Edit Yew Or	n-line/Debug T	ools Graphics Window	telp											
2044		AL 36 - AL	+		100% -	P # 44	6 🖸 🤣							
w# 1:2														
5 M 14														
이 수는 수는 [も水車車	- 19												
A	Non		012											
	DI3		Jan .											
								\sim						
							DI	\						
							Det	- -						
							0	UT_C 1	1					
								#1	1					
							F809F_071000813	/FFDH						
							DI	N						
							D12							
State of the second sec		-					E909E 071000913	66000						
intered by: v v v		·					-008r_071000013	0	1					
Alphabetic Catego	brized						00	-	1					
Parameter	On-line value	On Line Status Value	Default	Linked	Connection type	-	0.0		1					
ABNORM_AC					Internal		· · · · · ·		/					
ALERT_KEY	1		1		Internal		E009E 071000013	ETC.						
BAD_ACTIVE					Internal		, 1000 _011000010							
BAD_MASK					Internal									
BLOCK ERR					Internal									
CHANNEL	14		14		Internal									
CONDALM E	False		False		Internal									
DISC ACT	0		0		internal									
DISC DELAY	0		0		Internal									
	0		0		Internal									
DISC DELAY	1	GoodNonCascade	1		Internal									
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB			0		Internal									
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB	0		055		Internal									
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_LIM	0 255		200			1								•
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_LIM DISC_LIM	0 255 0	GoodblopCascade	0		Internal									
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_LIM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT	0 255 0	GoodNonCascade	0		Internal						-	1	-	
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_LIM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT	0 255 0 0	GoodNonCascade	0		Internal Internal	Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Limit volue	Enoble	Inverted	Priority	%P1 paramet
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_LIM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT IO_OPTS	0 255 0 0	GoodNonCascade	0		Internal Internal Internal	Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Limit volue	Enoble	Inverted	Priority	%P1 paramet
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_LIM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT IO_OPTS MODE	0 255 0 0 Auto/Auto	GoodNonCascade	0 0 Auto/		Internal Internal Internal Internal	Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Limit volue	Enoble	Inverted	Priority	%P1 paramet
DISC_DELAY DISC_ENAB DISC_ENAB DISC_LIM FIELD_VAL_D INSPECT_ACT IO_OPTS MODE OUT_D	0 255 0 0 Auto/Auto 0	GoodNonCascade GoodNonCascade	255 0 0 Auto/ 0		Internal Internal Internal Internal Output	Alarm	Word	State	Parameter	Limit volue	Enable	Inverted	Priority	%P1 paramet

Mode Online: Both Channel 12 and 13 are set to "ONE" and Channel 14 (segment 1) to "ZERO"

6 Frequently Asked Questions

6.1 How can I access H1 port and devices statistics on the system



Right click on the H1 port you want to diagnose and click "Diagnose"

Access to the diagnostic view



Right click on the port you want to diagnose and click "Display Port Statistics"

🚔 Exploring DeRa¥								_ # X
Diagnostics – Delta¥						11. 11. au		
E Bie Options Yew Iools Help						1111		
All (PO1 (auto-sense when selected)	- 🕲 🖨 🖬 🛤 🏛	1月日日 二日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日 日	8 N?					
Æ	Contents of P01 (auto-sense v	when selected) *						
DeltaV System	Nome Descriptio	en V	alue	Physical Device Tag	Sala			
Decommissioned Nodes Generative Network Milloops6 Grue-odd4/2 Grue-odd4/2 Gormanications Gormanica	Constants Constants	nkegriky G G d Devices 3	00D ood Current	BEKA484 9331-11 F009F_071000813	Commissioned Commissioned Commissioned			
Process History	/ View				<u>.</u>			
Cisplay Port 24	statics	01015 815						
B GOSP Beaut () Devois Sector: Beaut () Devois Sector: Beaut () Detoinsk Sector: Sector: Department () Detoinsk	SARKICS S	04942[00]/03993 BAD 04942[00]/032903 BAD 04942[00]/032903 BAD elensin 04942[00]/032903 BEXA494 B 04942[00]/032903 BEXA494 B 04942[00]/032903 F 8099 _ 677	g feldkur port - all devices found e ena added al device address 33 ng added al device address 34 0000013 Being added at device add	l be logged ess 35	34,84			
For Help, press F1				Liver: ADMINISTRATO	R 2 object(s)	Configure Al	Download Al	NM
Bistart a 🖓 🗃 Fext.ock	Exploring DeltaV	SeridisiDiag PortiDiago	o Diagnostics - Delta	_		Contra Maria Inte		10:30

Access the port diagnostics

		2
Card 2 - Port 1		
Statistic :	Value :	
otal Request Sent	5675	Reset Stats
otal Valid Responses	5675	Help
otal Indications	0	-
otal Stack Rejected Request	0	
otal Request TimeOut	0	
otal Publish Errors	0	
otal DII Pdus Transmitted	127004	
otal DII Good Pdus Received	53452	
otal DII Fos Failures	0	
otal DII Time Disc Changes	0	
otal DII Receive Q Full	0	

<u>Total request sent</u>: The total number of fieldbus request that have been sent on this port

<u>Total valid responses</u>: The total number of successful requests that have been sent on this port

<u>Total Invalid responses</u>: The total number of fieldbus requests that failed due to a fieldbus device returning a error

<u>Total request timeout</u>: The total number of fieldbus request that failed because the fieldbus device did not return a response



You can also access the communication statistics device per device. Rick click on the device and click "Display Communication Statistics"

Statistic :	Value :	
lequestsSent	12	Reset Stats
bortsRxd	0	Hala
nitsSent	1	пер
hitPosConRxd	1	
nitNegConRxd	0	
bortsSent	0	
bortPosConRxd	0	
bortNegConRxd	0	
crTinteoutsRxd	0	
eject\$N3xd	0	
umFasAborts	2	
astAbortLocal	255	
astAbortReason	0	
umDIIDtPdusSent	4191	
umDIIDtPdusReceived	4197	
lumDIIDtTransferTimouts	0	
lumStackReceiveQFulls	0	
lumDIRetrys	0	
lumDIITokenPassTimeouts	6	
legative Conf	0	
ocalStackErr	0	
1issedViewListScan	0	
lumLiveListAppearances	3	



6.2 How can I access the DD help file

Select the parameter on which you want to have the online help and press F1 Or press on the Question mark button and select the parameter



DD Help